

Xi Comes to Washington: Expectations for the Trump–Xi Summit

Andrew J. Harding

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The Trump–Xi summit in Washington should be judged by implementation of commitments, not by the number of new agreements announced.

President Trump should preserve U.S. leverage on Taiwan, technology, and Iran rather than trade strategic advantages for tactical stability.

The summit's success will depend on Chinese actions, not diplomatic optics, rhetoric, or symbolic deliverables.

On September 24, 2026, President Donald Trump is scheduled to host Chinese General Secretary Xi Jinping for a summit in Washington, DC. This will be the leaders' second summit of 2026, following their Beijing Summit in May. Key deliverables from May's summit included the announcements of the concept of "constructive strategic stability," ostensible alignment on not wanting Iran to obtain a nuclear weapon, Chinese purchases of U.S. airline and agricultural products, and the planned U.S.–China Board of Trade and the U.S.–China Board of Investment.¹ This *Issue Brief* identifies potential high-level topics for the Washington Summit. This summit should be judged not by the number of agreements announced, but by whether it strengthens U.S. leverage, secures Chinese implementation of prior commitments, and avoids strategic concessions.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at <https://report.heritage.org/ib5419>

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Potential Topics for the Washington Summit

The Washington Summit should be viewed as a maintenance check on the commitments made during the Beijing Summit.² Few major announcements should be expected, as few substantive new topics are likely to be broached. General Secretary Xi is expected to participate in meetings at the White House for one day and has no plans to attend the United Nations General Assembly, which occurs around the same time.³ Potential topics that may be discussed include:

Constructive Strategic Stability. Both sides will likely seek to frame the relationship as constructive and stable since the May summit. Since the Beijing Summit, bilateral tensions have not produced a rupture in leader-level engagement, despite several ongoing disputes and coercive actions. On the one hand, this has made the U.S.–China relationship more predictable with a steadier “floor,” likely in part due to both leaders’ interest in maintaining stability at this time. On the other hand, the U.S.–China relationship remains structurally locked in a state of adversarial competition. As a result, the relationship has a low and firmly constrained “ceiling,” and beneath the diplomatic pleasantries surrounding the summits, the United States and China continue to take targeted actions against each other. Of note, the United States’s use of the term “constructive strategic stability” has been coupled with the term “on the basis of fairness and reciprocity.”⁴

The Washington Summit will likely see references, both in remarks and readouts, to notions of constructive strategic stability. The United States should define stability as the absence of coercive Chinese behavior, not merely the continuation of leader-level dialogue. A stable relationship that constrains U.S. responses while permitting continued Chinese pressure would serve Beijing’s interests more than U.S. interests.

Taiwan. Of all the topics that received attention after the May summit, the U.S. media covered Taiwan the most. While the Washington Summit may see additional discussions about Taiwan, there are unlikely to be any major policy shifts by either side.

Following President Trump’s comment that arms sales to Taiwan can be “a very good negotiating chip” with China, speculation grew that U.S. policy on Taiwan was at risk of changing in Beijing’s favor.⁵ While other Administration officials have since emphasized that U.S. policy toward Taiwan has not changed, a pending arms sale package to Taiwan worth more than \$14 billion is still being held up by a White House review.⁶ China will likely seek the package’s continued delay while continuing to oppose arms sales to Taiwan in general.

More broadly, China will likely seek to align the United States more closely with its position on Taiwan.⁷ General Secretary Xi will likely argue, erroneously, that Taiwan's current leadership is seeking to declare independence and that this is destabilizing. The Administration should avoid accepting or aligning with China's position. Taiwan is a critical economic and security partner of the United States and a key node in the First Island Chain, which is a core U.S. interest.⁸

President Trump should make clear that U.S. decisions on Taiwan policy, including arms sales, will be based on Taiwan's security requirements and U.S. law and not used as bargaining leverage in any negotiation with Beijing.

Iran. Iran remains the primary national security issue occupying the Administration's attention. Iran was discussed at the Beijing Summit, with a White House Fact Sheet stating that both leaders agreed that Iran "cannot have a nuclear weapon," the Strait of Hormuz must remain open, and no country can impose tolls on it, while the Chinese readout stated that China seeks the "reopening of the Strait of Hormuz as soon as possible."⁹

President Trump has warned Beijing multiple times against providing support for Iran, though China appears set on testing the boundaries as much as possible.¹⁰ The Washington Summit will serve as an opportunity for President Trump to discuss the Iran conflict directly with Chinese officials, providing an indication of how far the Administration is willing to go to hold China accountable for its role in supporting the Iranian regime. On the one hand, President Trump has warned that his "economic D-Day" package will significantly harm both the Iranian regime and other countries and entities that support it, noting that violators "know who [they] are."¹¹ According to a Treasury Department press release, the United States is targeting networks and individuals that support Iran's malign activities and nuclear and missile procurements, a group that includes multiple China-based and Hong Kong-based firms and individuals.¹²

However, it is unclear to what extent the Administration will target culpable Chinese institutions. President Trump has publicly issued warnings to China but has not publicly stated what actions, if any, have been taken in response to reported Chinese violations. In August, Treasury Secretary Scott Bessent confirmed that he met with China's Central Bank Governor Pan Gongsheng to discuss Iran-related sanctions, but he did not disclose any specific outcomes from the meeting.¹³ Therefore, the Trump Administration seems to be walking a fine line of holding countries that support the Iranian regime accountable while seeking not to disrupt U.S.–China relations. This will prove a difficult balancing act, as China remains, by far, the biggest financial supporter of the Iranian regime, and any crackdown that omits Chinese entities may have limited impact on Iran.¹⁴

The Washington Summit may offer more details on how any sanctions-related package for Iran will impact China. The United States should require verifiable changes in Chinese conduct, rather than treating additional Chinese assurances as evidence of cooperation. Beijing's implementation, particularly its support for the Iranian regime and enforcement against prohibited transfers, should be the measure of progress.

Trade and Investment. One of the most notable outcomes from the Beijing Summit was the announcement that the United States and China would establish a U.S.–China Board of Trade and a U.S.–China Board of Investment. Details remain scarce. In early June, the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative requested public comment on “the scope and operation of a mechanism to promote balanced and reciprocal trade with China.”¹⁵ Since then, neither side has provided substantive updates. Sean Stein, president of the U.S.–China Business Council, recently observed that he had not seen “evidence yet that [the Board of Investment is] going to be a sizeable deliverable for the next summit.”¹⁶ Of course, there is still time for more details to be finalized, and summits between world leaders serve as a strong incentive for departments and agencies to finalize potential deliverables. Furthermore, General Secretary Xi is reportedly “preparing a large business delegation to accompany him on his visit,” which would be a rare occurrence, to signal China’s “willingness to support investment and commercial ties” with the United States.¹⁷ As it stands, however, the boards of trade and investment are unlikely to be fully operational before the summit, and more details will be needed from both sides before the boards can translate commitments into actionable mechanisms for trade and investment.

Separately, in July, the deal reached in May to sell China Boeing aircraft was reported to be “falling apart” because “China wants confidence that it won’t become dependent on a support relationship the U.S. could later restrict.”¹⁸ If true, China’s concern is interesting, given that Beijing is familiar with weaponizing supply-chain dependencies.¹⁹ Although there have been no official updates, the potential souring of the deal further shows how the U.S.–China relationship lacks trust and remains locked in structural competition.

China’s commitment to agricultural commodity purchases, agreed to during the Beijing Summit in May, has also come under question, with “soybean buying only really [picking] up in the last couple weeks.”²⁰ While additional details may yet emerge, there is growing evidence that China is not upholding its commitments, which may further dampen the likelihood that major new deals will be announced at the Washington Summit.

These developments come as Secretary Bessent called on G20 countries to “examine their terms of trade with China” because “the world cannot have a China with a \$1.2 trillion trade surplus.”²¹ Notably, G20 finance ministers were unable to reach a joint statement because China *alone* opposed language that called for the elimination of “non-market policies” to reduce trade imbalances or any references to “critical minerals.”²² During the G20 summit, Secretary Bessent signaled that one potential outcome of the Washington Summit is for the United States and China to reduce tariffs worth “\$30 billion of non-strategic, non-critical goods on each side.”²³

The Washington Summit may produce updates on the proposed U.S.–China Board of Trade and the U.S.–China Board of Investment, as well as previous trade deals. There may also be an announcement of adjusted tariff rates on select goods. The Administration should be cautious about announcing any additional arrangements until China demonstrates measurable progress on the commitments publicized after the Beijing Summit. Meanwhile, any new trade or investment mechanisms should preserve U.S. authority to impose export controls, sanctions, and investment restrictions necessary for national security.

Technology and AI. The race for AI dominance is speeding ahead, and the United States and China are driving it. Although AI was not a major focus of the Beijing Summit, the Washington Summit may provide a greater opportunity to discuss AI-related guardrails or expectations. Topics for discussion could include export controls, AI safety standards, and cybersecurity.

Debates about broader U.S. export control policies are underway in Congress, which is currently considering several bills to limit high-end chip sales to China and close chip-smuggling loopholes.²⁴ While the United States is well ahead of China in both hardware and software, some analysts believe there is now only “a 24-36 month window for the United States to make preparations for a Chinese AI industry that is no longer compute-constrained—and to brace for an inevitable tidal wave of inexpensive Chinese compute exported to global markets.”²⁵

The Heritage Foundation has consistently argued against exporting more high-end chips to China and helping China narrow the compute gap sooner than it could through domestic production.²⁶ The Trump Administration should avoid any arrangement to send more of America’s most advanced chips to China and reject any agreement that weakens existing controls on advanced semiconductors, semiconductor-manufacturing equipment, or other technologies that could enhance China’s military and intelligence capabilities.

Beyond technology sales, there may be additional discussions devoted to establishing safety guardrails or finding mutual understanding on AI governance, although U.S. officials should remain skeptical that any non-enforceable or non-verifiable guardrails will meaningfully constrain Chinese behavior.

Wrongfully Detained Americans. Another topic for discussion may be the worrying increase in the coercive detention of U.S. citizens by China. Almost immediately after the Beijing Summit, China detained U.S. citizen Min Zin, a researcher focused on Southeast Asia, while he was attending “an academic conference at the invitation of the Chinese government.”²⁷ On August 20, 2026, the State Department officially determined Min Zin to be wrongfully detained, making him one of two U.S. citizens officially designated as wrongfully detained in China, along with Dr. Youlin Chen.²⁸

In a rare success story, on July 4, Zion Church Pastor Ezra Jin was released and returned to the United States.²⁹ While this is excellent news, it is worth restating that *he never should have been imprisoned in the first place*. Just a few weeks later, the Trump Administration “partially removed Hong Kong-related sanctions and trade restrictions” imposed in 2020, although it did not go so far as to recognize Hong Kong as autonomous.³⁰ Indeed, the State Department reiterated that Hong Kong “is no longer sufficiently autonomous to justify differential treatment in relation to the PRC,” while the Treasury Department stated that 38 of 49 people would remain sanctioned under relevant executive orders and legislation.³¹ Nonetheless, the Administration must be sensitive to perceptions that it is offering concessions for the release of U.S. citizens, which could incentivize further detainments or malign actions by Beijing.

In his discussions with General Secretary Xi, President Trump should call for the immediate and *unconditional* release of Min Zin and Dr. Youlin Chen and resist exchanging unrelated national-security concessions for their freedom.

Election Interference. In July, President Trump released declassified intelligence intended to show that China, along with other foreign adversaries, had “compromised U.S. voter data on a massive scale” and demonstrated capabilities to exploit U.S. election integrity by obtaining the “personal data of 220 million American voters.” This is the “largest known compromise of U.S. voter information in history.”³² The Chinese government denied the claims as “malicious smears” that have “long been proven to be groundless.”³³

While it is possible that President Trump will mention these findings during the Washington Summit, it is unlikely that the Administration

will seek to impose severe costs given that no specific actions have been announced to hold China accountable for its actions in the months since the revelation. President Trump should nonetheless convey to General Secretary Xi that future interference in the U.S. electoral system will be met with severe consequences.

Conclusion

The Washington Summit is unlikely to transform the underlying structure of U.S.–China relations or produce a large number of durable agreements. That outcome would not necessarily constitute failure. Instead, the summit should be judged by whether China demonstrates measurable progress on its previous commitments, whether the United States protects its citizens and interests, and whether President Trump preserves American strategic leverage. Ultimately, avoiding agreements that exchange lasting U.S. strategic advantages for temporary diplomatic gains is preferable to announcing deliverables whose costs exceed their benefits.

Andrew J. Harding is Policy Analyst for National Security and Indo-Pacific Affairs in the Asian Studies Center at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

1. The White House, "Fact Sheet: President Donald J. Trump Secures Historic Deals with China, Delivering for American Workers, Farmers, and Industry," May 17, 2026, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/fact-sheets/2026/05/fact-sheet-president-donald-j-trump-secures-historic-deals-with-china-delivering-for-american-workers-farmers-and-industry/> (accessed August 21, 2026), and Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Briefing by Foreign Minister Wang Yi on China-U.S. Summit and Common Understandings," updated May 15, 2026, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/wjbzhd/202605/t20260516_11911719.html (accessed August 21, 2026).
2. Andrew J. Harding, "Predictability Without Breakthrough: Five Insights from the Trump–Xi Summit," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounders* No. 3963, June 3, 2026, <https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2026-06/BG3963.pdf>.
3. Phelim Kine, "Xi Jinping Will Skip UN Ahead of Trump Summit," *Politico*, August 17, 2026, <https://www.politico.com/news/2026/08/17/xi-jinping-skip-unga-trump-summit-01039237> (accessed August 21, 2026).
4. The White House, "Fact Sheet: President Donald J. Trump Secures Historic Deals with China."
5. Harding, "Predictability Without Breakthrough."
6. "Taiwan Arms Sale Under Review, Not 'Paused': Rubio," *Taipei Times*, June 4, 2026, <https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2026/06/04/2003858530> (accessed August 21, 2026).
7. Da Wei, "The Emerging U.S.–China Détente," *Foreign Affairs*, September 7, 2026, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/emerging-us-china-detente> (accessed September 9, 2026).
8. The White House, *National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, November 2025, p. 5, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2025/12/2025-National-Security-Strategy.pdf> (accessed August 31, 2026).
9. The White House, "Fact Sheet: President Donald J. Trump Secures Historic Deals with China, Delivering for American Workers, Farmers, and Industry," and Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Briefing by Foreign Minister Wang Yi on China–U.S. Summit and Common Understandings."
10. "Enabling Iran: A Timeline of China's Role During and After Operation Epic Fury," U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission, August 6, 2026, <https://www.uscc.gov/research/enabling-iran-timeline-chinas-role-during-and-after-operation-epic-fury> (accessed August 21, 2026). See also Cate Cadell, "Trump Says China Has Agreed Not to Send Weapons to Iran," *The Washington Post*, April 15, 2026, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2026/04/15/trump-china-iran/> (accessed May 6, 2026); Philip Wegmann, "Trump Says He's 'A Little Surprised' Chinese Ships Trying to Break US Blockade," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 21, 2026, <https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/iran-war-israel-us-strait-hormuz-2026/card/trump-says-he-s-a-little-surprised-chinese-ships-trying-to-break-us-blockade-MTWXyk4i3QEJXZBZudzj> (accessed May 6, 2026); and John Irish and Jonathan Saul, "Iran to Get Chinese Shoulder-Launched Missile Systems in Weeks, Sources Say," Reuters, updated July 30, 2026, <https://www.reuters.com/world/china/iran-get-chinese-shoulder-launched-missile-systems-weeks-sources-say-2026-07-29/> (accessed August 21, 2026).
11. John Hayward, "Trump Declares 'Economic D-Day,' Threatens Sanctions for Dealing with Iran," *Breitbart*, August 20, 2026, <https://www.breitbart.com/middle-east/2026/08/20/trump-declares-economic-d-day-threatens-sanctions-for-dealing-with-iran/> (accessed August 21, 2026).
12. News release, "Treasury Launches Unprecedented Campaign Against Iranian Regime on Economic D-Day," U.S. Department of the Treasury, August 24, 2026, <https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sb0613/> (accessed August 31, 2026).
13. Eric Daugherty (@EricLDaugh), "NOW: Treasury Sec. Scott Bessent Has Met Overnight with CHINA'S Central Bank Governor Pan Gongsheng Ahead of Major Iran Sanctions..." X, August 31, 2026, <https://x.com/EricLDaugh/status/2094436961368842627> (accessed August 31, 2026).
14. U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission, "Enabling Iran," and Craig Singleton and Jack Burnham, "5 Things to Know About China's Wartime Support for Iran," Foundation for Defense of Democracies, April 30, 2026, <https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2026/04/30/5-things-to-know-about-chinas-wartime-support-for-iran/> (accessed September 3, 2026).
15. News release, "USTR Seeks Public Comment on the Scope and Operation of a Mechanism to Promote Balanced and Reciprocal Trade with China," U.S. Trade Representative, June 2, 2026, <https://ustr.gov/about/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2026/june/ustr-seeks-public-comment-scope-and-operation-mechanism-promote-balanced-and-reciprocal-trade-china> (accessed August 21, 2026).
16. Nayan Seth, "US–China 'Board of Investment' Stalls Before Expected Trump–Xi Meeting," *South China Morning Post*, August 13, 2026, <https://www.scmp.com/news/us/economy-trade-business/article/3363829/us-china-board-investment-stalls-expected-trump-xi-meeting> (accessed August 21, 2026).
17. Laurie Chen and Eduardo Baptista, "China's Xi Seeks to Bring Large CEO Delegation on US Visit, Sources Say," Reuters, September 4, 2026, <https://www.reuters.com/business/retail-consumer/exclusive-chinas-xi-bring-large-ceo-delegation-us-visit-sources-say-2026-09-04/> (accessed September 9, 2026).
18. Phelim Kine and Ari Hawkins, "'Falling Apart': Trump's Boeing Deal Hits Turbulence with Beijing," *Politico*, July 22, 2026, <https://www.politico.com/news/2026/07/22/trump-boeing-deal-beijing-turbulence-01008337> (accessed August 21, 2026).
19. For example, see Gracelin Baskaran and Meredith Schwartz, "The Consequences of China's New Rare Earth Export Restrictions," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 14, 2025, <https://www.csis.org/analysis/consequences-chinas-new-rare-earths-export-restrictions> (accessed August 31, 2026).

20. Ibid.
21. Max Rego, "Bessent to G20 Finance Leaders: Get Tougher on China," *The Hill*, August 31, 2026, <https://thehill.com/business/6060518-bessent-urges-g20-china-rebalance/> (accessed August 31, 2026).
22. Demetri Sevastopulo and Aime Williams, "China Derails Consensus After US-Hosted G20," *Financial Times*, September 1, 2026, <https://www.ft.com/content/dcefd76-9bac-4b34-80c2-eab80b559f53?syn-25a6b1a6=1> (accessed September 3, 2026).
23. Rego, "Bessent to G20 Finance Leaders: Get Tougher on China."
24. "Moolenaar Backs House Committee's Passage of Export Control Legislation to Counter CCP Threats," House Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party, April 22, 2026, <https://chinaselectcommittee.house.gov/media/press-releases/moolenaar-backs-house-committee-s-passage-of-export-control-legislation-to-counter-ccp-threats> (accessed August 21, 2026).
25. Ryan Fedasiuk and Satvik Pendyala, "Volkcraft: Industrial Competition in the Age of AI," American Enterprise Institute Working Paper No. 2026-15, July 29, 2026, p. 2, <https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2026/07/Volkcraft-Industrial-Competition-in-the-Age-of-AI-Working-Paper.pdf> (accessed August 21, 2026).
26. Jeff M. Smith and Bryan Burack, "Supercharging China's AI Capabilities Would Be a Mistake," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, October 17, 2025, <https://www.heritage.org/china/commentary/supercharging-chinas-ai-capabilities-would-be-mistake> (accessed September 3, 2026).
27. Dylan Johnson, "Statement from Assistant Secretary Dylan Johnson on Wrongful Detention Designation for U.S. Citizen Min Zin," U.S. Department of State, August 20, 2026, <https://www.state.gov/releases/office-of-the-spokesperson/2026/08/statement-from-assistant-secretary-dylan-johnson-on-wrongful-detention-designation-for-u-s-citizen-min-zin/> (accessed August 21, 2026).
28. Ibid.
29. Didi Tang, "From Prison Fears to Fireworks, Chinese Pastor Recounts Sudden Release After Trump's Intervention," AP News, updated July 24, 2026, <https://apnews.com/article/trump-xi-ezra-jin-mingri-pastor-released-3ccd7e03395b5b51f74c8fc2d2605285> (accessed August 21, 2026).
30. "US Lifts Some Hong Kong Sanctions Imposed by Trump, Autonomy Status Unchanged," Reuters, updated July 17, 2026, <https://www.reuters.com/business/finance/china-says-us-will-restore-hong-kongs-special-trade-status-2026-07-17/> (accessed August 21, 2026).
31. Ibid. See also U.S. Department of the Treasury, Office of Foreign Assets Control, "Hong Kong-related Designations Updates and Removals," July 17, 2026, <https://ofac.treasury.gov/recent-actions/20260717> (accessed August 21, 2026).
32. The White House, "Setting the Record Straight: President Trump Declassifies Intel on Foreign Election Interference and Deep State Coverup," July 17, 2026, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/releases/2026/07/setting-the-record-straight-president-trump-declassifies-intel-on-foreign-election-interference-deep-state-coverup/> (accessed August 21, 2026).
33. Bernd Debusmann, Jr., and Anthony Zurcher, "Trump Alleges China Meddled in 2020 Election and Questions Voting Security Ahead of Midterms," BBC, July 17, 2026, <https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cx2k9wvv5wy0> (accessed August 21, 2026).